
 

May 12, 2020 

The Honorable William Barr  

Attorney General  

U.S. Department of Justice  

950 Pennsylvania Ave NW  

Washington, DC 20530 

 

Dear Attorney General Barr,  

We have heard growing concerns from cattle producers and feeders in our states about troubling 

practices in the cattle industry that the COVID-19 national emergency has intensified, including 

allegations of market manipulation and coordinated behavior harmful to competition.  These 

serious claims have been relayed in a request for further inquiry by the United States Department 

of Justice (DOJ) from eleven state attorneys general this past week, in addition to a number of 

letters from Senators on the matter.  We support these calls to action and request that the DOJ 

investigate suspected price manipulation and anticompetitive behavior in the highly concentrated 

cattle industry, in order to identify more clearly the factors contributing to a dire situation for 

producers. 

The lack of competition in the meatpacking industry has resulted in a vulnerable beef supply 

chain, which the current national emergency has destabilized further.  Recent pricing 

discrepancies between fed cattle and boxed beef are pushing cattle producers and feeders to the 

brink, adding to the longstanding concerns stemming from the state of competition among beef 

packers.  Since February, we have seen live cattle prices slump by more than 18 percent, while 

wholesale beef prices have increased by as much as 115 percent during the same period. 

Although Congress acted to address the problematic conduct that was commonplace in the meat 

packing industry a century ago, consolidation has significantly increased in the industry since 

then.  The four major beef packing companies, controlling over 80 percent of the cattle industry 

and with the advantage of thousands of producers from which to get their supply, effectively 

function as a chokepoint for the entire industry.  Given the critical nature of their operations, the 

Big 4 packers have a massive dominance in the marketplace that limits opportunity for pricing 

negotiations in what should be a healthy, competitive marketplace.  This is an untenable power 

imbalance.  

We remain concerned about the heightened allegations of suppressed prices for cattle, especially 

considering how coordinated conduct is facilitated more easily by high market concentration. 

Furthermore, with so few packers, it makes it far more difficult to assess what is customary 

within the industry and distinguish reasonable practices.  While several different types of 

conduct can come together to distort this highly concentrated market, we urge the DOJ to review 

the many dynamics at play here, including the allegations of price manipulation and actions 

taken to restrict competition.  




